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ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 
AGENDA 

JUNE 10, 2020 at 7:00 PM 

Meeting Called to order / Introduction of Trustees and Head Table

1. NOTICE OF AGM: Read by the Administrator

2. MINUTES OF APRIL 11, 2020: Read by the Administrator OR Reading 
Dispensed by Motion from the Floor

3. TRUSTEE’S REPORT: Read by the Chair 
3.1 Business Arising from Report

4. PROJECTS & WORKS REPORT: Presented by the Operations Manager 
4.1 Business Arising from Report

5. FINANCIAL REPORT: Financial Statements reviewed by Auditor 
5.1 Appoint Auditor for 2020 

6. Set TRUSTEE REMUNERATION for 2020 

7. Set CHAIR’S REMUNERATON for 2020 

8. ELECTION RESULTS: Read by the Chair

9.MEETING ADJOURNED 

GENERAL DISCUSSION 
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MINUTES OF THE 30th ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING OF THE LANDOWNERS OF THE 
GLENMORE - ELLISON IMPROVEMENT DISTRICT HELD ON THURSDAY, APRIL 11, 2019 
at 7:00 PM AT NORTH GLENMORE ELEMENTARY SCHOOL, 125 SNOWSELL ST. N., KELOWNA, BC. 

 

 
PRESENT: Chair: Steven Bonn Trustees: Bob Fugger; Steve Lemke, Horst Grams; Administrator: Dawn 
Williams Administrative Treasurer: Sherree Carter; Operations Manager: Kevin Burtch; Projects 
Coordinator: Mike Rojem; 9 Landowners: Bruce Gillon, Doug Flintoft, Emma Rantucci, Elmo Rantucci, Kathy 
Turner, Adrian Piebenga, Bob Hrasko, Mike Tutt, Frank Pullen 
 
REGRETS: Lee-Ann Tiede 
 
DELEGATION:  Tony Wolf, T. Wolf & Co. Ltd.  
  
The Chair called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m., and introduced Staff, Trustees and the District Auditor.  
He welcomed everyone to the Annual General Meeting.     
 
1. Sherree Carter, Administrative Treasurer read the “NOTICE OF ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING” and noted 

when and where the advertising was placed for the AGM. 
 
2. Steven Bonn, Chair opened the floor and noted that since everyone has a copy of last year’s Minutes, 

asked for a motion to dispense with the reading of the Minutes for last year’s Annual General Meeting.   
 

A MOTION was made by: Doug Flintoft SECONDED by: Emma Rantucci to dispense with the reading of the 
Annual General Meeting Minutes of April 18, 2018. 
CARRIED. 

 
 The Chair asked if there were any errors or omissions; none were raised. 
 
A MOTION was made by: Emma Rantucci SECONDED by: Bruce Gillon to adopt the Annual General 
Meeting Minutes of April 18, 2018. 
CARRIED. 

 
3. The 2018 TRUSTEE’S REPORT was read by Steven Bonn, Chair.   

 
3.1 Steven Bonn, Chair opened the floor and asked if there were any questions or business arising from 

the 2018 Trustee’s Report. No questions were raised. 
 

A MOTION was made by: Doug Flintoft SECONDED by: Emma Rantucci to receive the Trustee’s Report as 
presented. 
CARRIED. 
 

4. Highlights from the 2018 PROJECTS & WORKS REPORT were presented by Mike Rojem, Projects 
Coordinator.   
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4.1 Steven Bonn, Chair opened the floor and asked if there were any questions or business arising from 
the 2018 Projects & Works Report. No questions were raised. 

 
A MOTION was made by: Bruce Gillon SECONDED by: Emma Rantucci to receive the Projects & Works 
Report as presented. 
CARRIED. 

  
5. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS/REPORT 

 
Tony Wolf of T. Wolf & Co. thanked the Board of Trustees and Landowners for the opportunity to do the 
District’s Audit again this past year.   
 
Tony Wolf, T. Wolf & Co. then presented the 2018 FINANCIAL STATEMENTS.   
 
Chair Steven Bonn opened the floor and asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the 
2018 Financial Statements.    
 
Bruce Gillon asked for an explanation of the Net Financial Assets.   
 
Tony Wolf, T. Wolf & Co. replied that the Net Financial Assets are the Financial Assets minus the Financial 
Liabilities and as of December 31, 2018 the long-term debt and the deferred revenue was a little higher 
than the cash and the receivables but that it has been going down every year. When the debt is paid off 
the Net Financial Assets will be in a positive value. 
 
Adrian Piebenga commented that staff has done a good job on managing the finances of the District. He 
also stated that he was not in favour of ratepayers paying for meter installation. The Chair requested that 
any general discussion be postponed until the end of the meeting. 
 
A MOTION was made by: Doug Flintoft SECONDED by: Bruce Gillon to receive the Financial Statements as 
presented. 
CARRIED. 
 
Tony Wolf exited the meeting at this point.   
 
5.1 Staff and Trustees noted that the District has had very good service from Tony Wolf and that his rates 

are very reasonable, and recommended that T. Wolf & Co. be appointed as auditor for 2019. 
  

A MOTION was made by: Emma Rantucci SECONDED by: Bob Hrasko to appoint T. Wolf & Co. as auditors 
for the 2019 year-end. 
CARRIED. 
 

6. TRUSTEE’S REMUNERATION  

 
Sherree Carter, Administrative Treasurer reported that currently the GEID Trustees receive an 
honorarium of $400.00 per month, along with $200.00 for each meeting attended. She recommended 
that it remain the same for 2019.  
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Doug Flintoff commented that he appreciated the continuity of the financial reporting with no issues 
year over year and thanked the Trustees for the work that they do.  
 
The Trustees noted that due to the strength of the current management team the number of 
meetings per month has been reduced and this is reflected in the financial statements. 
 

A MOTION was made by: Doug Flintoft SECONDED by: Bob Hrasko that the Trustee’s remuneration shall 
remain as is and not be increased in 2019.  
CARRIED.    

 
7.  CHAIR’S REMUNERATION 

 

Sherree Carter, Administrative Treasurer reported that currently the GEID Chair receives an 
honorarium of $800.00 per month, along with $290.00 for each meeting attended.  She 
recommended that it remain the same for 2019.  
 
A MOTION was made by: Emma Rantucci SECONDED by: Bruce Gillon that the Chair’s remuneration 
shall remain as is and not be increased in 2019.  
CARRIED.    

 
8. ELECTION NOTICE was read by Sherree Carter, Administrative Treasurer as follows:  

 
The term for Trustee Steven Bonn expires this year.  Nominations must be filed at the District office on or 
before Friday, April 12, 2019 by 3:30 p.m.  Nomination papers are available at the District office, on our 
website, or at the Annual General Meeting. 
 
To date a nomination form has been received for Steven Bonn. 
  
An Election, if required, will be held on Wednesday, May 22, 2019 from 8:00 a.m. to 8:00 p.m.  The Advance 
Poll will held be on Wednesday, May 15, 2019 from 8:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m. 
 
The Chair asked if there were any further questions or comments. 
 
Bob Hrasko requested that the minutes state the names of the Landowners that attended the AGM instead 
of just stating the number of Landowners that attended. 
 
As there were no further questions or comments, the Chair entertained a motion to adjourn at 7:30 p.m.    
 
The MOTION was made by: Doug Flintoft SECONDED by: Emma Rantucci to adjourn. 
 CARRIED.  
 

Mr. Bonn thanked everyone for attending the meeting. 
 
 
 
 
______________________    __________________________ 
Dawn Williams                    Steven Bonn  
Administrator      Chairman 

 



TRUSTEE’S REPORT for 2019 

TO THE LANDOWNERS OF THE DISTRICT:  

Trustees: 

The term for Trustee Steven Bonn expired in 2019. Nomination papers were subsequently received for 

Steven Bonn and no others. An election was not necessary and Steven Bonn was appointed by 

acclamation for a further 3-year term. The Trustees welcomed him back to the Board. 

Steven Bonn was elected by the Trustees as Chair. 

Administration Staff: 

In July 2019, GEID was fortunate to hire Garry Filafilo as our new Administrative Treasurer. Garry is an 

accounting professional with over 25 years’ experience as controller, manager and financial consultant to 

businesses in the private and public sectors.  Garry’s financial skills are complemented by a professional 

work ethic and a calm, friendly disposition that makes him a welcomed member of GEID’s management 

team.   

Taxes & Tolls: 

Taxation for agricultural water is in place to cover costs for distribution and consumption for properties 

with farm status, whereas taxation for all other classifications is assigned to cover costs for infrastructure 

renewal. The Tax rates for 2019 were established by Bylaw 199 as follows: 

A Grade (Farm Status)  ........................................................  120.00/acre 
C Grade (Commercial)  ........................................................  165.00/acre 
D Grade (Dry Land)  .............................................................  No Levy 
E Grade (Exempt Lands)  ......................................................  No Levy 
G Grade (General Irrigation) ...............................................  120.00/acre 
G-2 Grade (General Irrigation – Non Treated Water) ........  87.00/acre 
M Grade (Multi-Family/Strata/Apt) ....................................  129.00/acre 
R Grade (Residential)  ..........................................................  165.00/acre 
S-1 Grade (Stratas - works maintained by GEID)  .............  165.00/acre 

As per the 2019 Land Grade Summary Report, there were 9,107.221 acres of land in the District of which 

2,017.667 acres were A grade (Farm Status) and 2,038.104 were grades C, G, G-2, M, R and S-1, and were 

taxable. Additionally, there were 4,535.772 acres of D grade (dry) lands, 508.998 acres of E grade (tax-

exempt) properties, and 6.68 acres of land owned by the District. 

As at December 31, 2019, there were a total of 9,114 service connections. There were 8,587 domestic 

connections and an additional 138 commercial connections. There are 389 agricultural connections in 

the District. 



The Improvement District’s Tolls Bylaw was amended in 2019.  Metered Toll Rates were decreased for 
Multi-family Residential Units, Commercial customers as well as Apartments.  Unmetered Toll Rates were 
increased, providing owners with an incentive to install their water meters. All other rates remained 
unchanged from 2018. 

Financial Highlights: 

The Capital Expenditure Charge (CEC) Reserve balance as of December 31, 2019 was $1,302,289. The 
total CECs collected in 2019 was $2,161,021 which was $32,849 more than 2018. Development 
remained steady in 2019. In addition, a transfer of $2,065,205 from the Capital Expenditure Charge 
(CEC) Reserve was made in 2019 for the remaining 50% of the (CECs) owing to the Okanagan Lake 
Project. When the project was approved, development was stagnant and there were no available funds 
in the Capital Reserve to fund the project. 
 
In 2019, the District spent the following reserve fund amounts for system upgrades: 
 
Capital Expenditure Charge Reserve:  $1,180,517  
Renewal Reserve:       $322,989  
 
 
The Okanagan Lake (Stage I Works) Long Term Loan is in repayment mode, with a Locked-In rate of 
3.97% for 20 years. Monthly loan payments were made during the year, reducing the loan by $327,128 
which resulted in a loan balance of $6,147,602 on December 31, 2019. 

Stage II Works:  

Monthly loan payments were made during the year on the Okanagan Lake (Stage II Works) Long Term 

Loan, reducing the loan by $200,004, which resulted in a loan balance of $3,299,986 on December 31, 

2019. 

This Loan is in a Long-Term repayment format - an Open Loan based on the Canadian Dealer Offered Rate 

(CDOR), with a revolving 30-day term. This format allows the District to take advantage of today’s low 

interest rates. This loan can be converted to a locked-in rate at each renewal (i.e. at the end of any 30-

day period) if rates are on the rise. 

Water Quality Improvement Projects:  

Ellison Separation Project 

 

The Final Phase of construction to bring treated Okanagan Lake Water to Ellison properties and to 
separate the domestic and agricultural water supply is nearing completion.  Once this last phase is 
complete, which includes the construction of a new reservoir and pump station, ALL GEID RATEPAYERS 
will have access to clean, clear Okanagan Lake Water with dual disinfection for domestic purposes. Mill 
Creek water will only be used for agricultural supply. Expected completion of this final Phase is the August 
2020.   
 



Wildfire Risk Reduction Project 
 
GEID was successful in receiving funding in the amount of $140,910 for the development of a plan to 
reduce wildfire risk in our watershed, thanks in part to $663,910 in funding granted by the Forest 
Enhancement Society of B.C. (FESBC). 
 
Four water purveyors are collaboratively working together with Frontline Operations Group Ltd. (FLO) on 
separate watershed projects because they are adjacent to one another and wildfires know no boundaries.  
The immediate focus is to prescribe treatments and cut blocks that address the wildfire risk around 
critical areas within each of the watersheds. 
 
GEID Shop Expansion: 
 
In 2013 the need to expand the outgrown GEID Workshop (built in 1970), including a separate lunch room, 
water quality lab and office space was identified. To secure the required funds for construction, a Building 
Reserve Fund was established and contributions have been allocated annually.  In 2019 the construction 
began with the expected completion July 2020.  
 
Hydrovac Truck Purchase: 
 
In 2019, GEID purchased a hydrovac truck in order to improve operational efficiencies and to be better 
equipped to respond to emergencies.  Hydrovac trucks make for faster project completion and cause 
minimum damage to the work site, as opposed to traditional digging.  Damage and conflict with other 
underground utilities can be easily avoided. 

Election:  

The terms for Trustees Bob Fugger and Steve Lemke expired in 2020. In April, notices seeking nominations 

for two positions were posted in the Kelowna Capital News and on the GEID website. Nomination papers 

were subsequently received for Bob Fugger, Steve Lemke and no others.  An election was not necessary 

and both were appointed by acclamation for a further 3-year term each. The Trustees welcomed them 

back to the Board. 

On behalf of the District, we thank the staff and crew for their dedication in meeting the ever-

increasing demands throughout this exceptionally busy year. 

Respectfully submitted, 

BOARD OF TRUSTEES: 
Steven Bonn 

Horst Grams 

Bob Fugger 

Steve Lemke 

Lee-Ann Tiede 



 

 

 

 

PROJECTS & WORKS REPORT– 2019 
 

 
MEMBERS OF THE BOARD: 
The snow survey data in the spring was 25% below average by the last reading in March. The District 
managed its water resources accordingly and responsibly throughout the year. Only Bulman and South Lake 
reservoirs filled to capacity. Postill Lake did not spill in 2019 but reached a level of 95% capacity. The 
Kelowna Cr Watershed received 13.2” of rainfall throughout 2019 which is 32.9% more than the 23-year 
avg. The 2019 lake levels and reservoirs at year-end were as follows: 
 
                                                                   2019 year-end summary 
 

           Lake                 Year-end level        Year-end volume          Full level                 Full volume 

Postill        29` 5”     3340 ac ft        34` 4"     4,537 ac ft 

South        11` 0”       291 ac ft        17` 7"        627 ac ft 

Bulman        19` 5”       586 ac ft        26` 5"        955 ac ft 

McKinley Res.        30` 7”       527 ac ft        36` 3"        948 ac ft 
 

❖ 2019 year-end storage levels were 67% of the total available storage capacity. 
❖ Total delivered volumes were 5166 ac ft [6370 ML]. 2019 delivered volume of 5166 ac ft [6370 

ML] is 7.8% below the 10-year annual demand average of 5605 ac ft [6911 ML]. 
❖ Okanagan Lake supply = 81.2% 
❖ Kelowna Creek = 18.6% 
❖ Wells = 0.2%, District wells were only used as a stand-by/emergency/operational water supply in 

2019. 
 

Other projects that the District was involved with were as follows: 
 

❖ Completion of 145 various existing works repairs, 24 special works projects and 2 new service 
installations. Crews also completed 35 fire hydrant repairs. 

❖ Completed numerous new watermain and facility installation inspections as well as connection tie-
in inspections for the works as noted in the Trustee`s report, including in-progress works for the 
new developments not yet complete. 

 

Routine maintenance is a large part of the staff’s daily duties with 16 pumping stations, 10 enclosed 
reservoirs with 32.8 ML of total storage, 21 pressure reducing stations, 26 pressure zones, 5 groundwater 
wells, 5 gas chlorinators, 5 hypochlorite chlorinators and 519 fire hydrants.  On top of their regular duties 
the crew responded to 1,285 service requests and 492 BC One-Call locate requests.  
 

We would like to express our appreciation to the staff for their dedication and great work they provide to 
GEID. 
 

Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
Mike Rojem       Kevin Burtch 
Project Coordinator      Operations Manager 
















































